
Google Search in China 

 

Whereas,  

 

Google is considering introducing products that could enable censorship and potentially dangerous 

surveillance of citizens of China. This may pose significant legal, reputational, and financial risk for the 

Company.  

 

In March 2010, Google announced it would stop censoring search services on its Chinese search site and 

would redirect users to a site offering uncensored search. Google’s David Drummond said, “It is good for 

our business to push for free expression.” 

 

In August 2018, however, the Intercept reported that Google was developing a censored search engine 

— codenamed Dragonfly — for the Chinese market that would comply with China’s repressive censorship 

laws and “blacklist websites and search terms about human rights, democracy, religion, and peaceful 

protest.” 

 

Google CEO Sundar Pichai subsequently confirmed the company is considering a censored search 

product. In congressional testimony, Pichai noted “internal efforts” but would not provide any detail. 

 

Human rights organizations and lawmakers have called on Google to end work on Dragonfly. U.S. 

senators wrote to Pichai that Dragonfly “risks making Google complicit in human rights abuses related to 

China's rigorous censorship regime.” Google employees have quit to avoid working on products that 

enable censorship; 1,400 current employees have signed a letter protesting Dragonfly. Employees said: 

“Currently we do not have the information required to make ethically-informed decisions about our work, 

our projects, and our employment.” Some employees have threatened to strike. Dragonfly may also be 

inconsistent with Google’s AI Principles. 

 

Dragonfly could further enable surveillance by allowing the Chinese government to monitor individuals’ 

Google searches by tying search results to phone numbers. Uighurs in China reportedly already face 

draconian measures, which require them to install tracking apps on their smartphones that monitor 

everything they do online. Similar practices could put Google users in China at risk of interrogation or 

detention. Patrick Poon, China expert for Amnesty International, has asked: “Would Google rollover and 

hand over personal data should the Chinese authorities request it?” 

 

Former Google employees say senior management excluded the Company’s security and privacy teams 

from key meetings about Dragonfly and “tried to sideline a privacy review of the plan that sought to 

address potential human rights abuses.” 

 

As a member of the Global Network Initiative, Google has committed to conduct “human rights due 

diligence to identify, prevent, evaluate, mitigate and account for risks to the freedom of expression and 

privacy rights that are implicated by the company’s products, services, activities and operations.” 

 

Shareholders are concerned by a growing gap between Google’s stated values and actions, generating 

global controversy and presenting significant risk.  

 

 

 



Resolved, shareholders request the Company publish a Human Rights Impact Assessment (at 

reasonable cost, omitting proprietary or legally privileged information), by no later than October 30, 2019, 

examining the actual and potential impacts of censored Google search in China. 

 

Supporting Statement: Proponents recommend the assessment refer to the United Nations Guiding 

Principles on Business and Human Rights. 

 


